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Oakdale, CA – Proactive policing leads to arrest of suspect wanted for recent robberies in 
Oakdale and Modesto. 

 
The Rite Aid Pharmacy at 1300 West “F” Street in Oakdale was robbed twice in the past month. The 
first robbery occurred on January 5th and the second the night of February 3rd. The suspect was 
described as a female, armed with a handgun. The suspect was able to flee both times with cash. A 
witness reported seeing white Volvo flee from the scene of the most recent robbery two nights ago. 
 
While proactively patrolling in the 600 block of West “G” Street this afternoon, at approximately 2:00 
pm, an officer spotted a suspicious vehicle in the alley. The officer quickly determined the vehicle to 
be the white Volvo related to the recent robbery. Additional officers arrived quickly and made contact 
with several subjects in and around the area of 646 West “G” Street. Due to the close proximity to 
Oakdale High School, the school was locked down briefly. The contact and detention of subjects at 
the residence occurred safely and without further incident. 
 



 

A female, identified as Vanessa Alfaro Guzman Montero, 35 years old, along with several other 
subjects were detained at the scene. Guzman matched the suspect description from the Rite Aid 
robberies and was also found to have an arrest warrant for an additional robbery out of Modesto. 
 
Investigators with the Oakdale Police Department obtained and served a search warrant on the 
residence at 646 West “G” Street. Investigators recovered items believed to be associated with the 
recent robberies including a semiautomatic handgun and a bundle of cash associated with the 
Montero subject. Detectives with the Modesto Police Department also responded to determine the 
existence of evidence related to the robbery that occurred in Modesto. 
 
Vanessa Alfaro Guzman Montero, 35 years old, was booked into the Stanislaus County Public Safety 
Center on several counts of 211 PC - Robbery related to the Rite Aid Pharmacy robberies in Oakdale 
and the Modesto Police Department robbery arrest warrant. 
 
Police ask anyone with information regarding the robbery incidents to please contact Detective Don 
Stilwell at (209) 847-2231. 


